TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

SEPTEMBER 14TH, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their September meeting on Tuesday, September 14th, 2021 at the Town Hall, regular date changed as requested by the Supervisor.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance led by Grange member Teddy Secor.

This meeting was dedicated in memory of both Evelyn Johnson and Kyle Van De Water.  Mrs. Johnson’s sister, Gloria Morgan, introduced by Councilman Pepe, spoke of her sister’s love of her church and her family, and that she and her husband had lived in Stanford for 57 years up until her death last month.

Wendy Burton spoke fondly of Kyle Van De Water who died early this month, as a man who loved his family and his country and will be missed as the Town’s prosecutor.  She also added that we mourn the Sept. 11th victims, but the Fire Company’s display and ceremony was astonishing, and asked that those present stay and see the lights this evening.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance was Attorney Ian MacDonald who was standing in for Town Attorney Robert Butts who was on vacation.
LIAISON REPORTS: 
Councilman Frank Pepe stated that there was no Zoning Board of Appeals this month, but the Dutchess County Human Rights Commission will be having a booth at Community Day.  He added well wishes to the Jewish community on their high holy days, stated that this was Latin American Heritage Month and next month honors Italian Americans.
Councilwoman Mary Weinberger reported that the Rec. soccer program had 45 children registered, pre-K through 3rd grade, with 5 volunteer coaches but a few more are needed for the 2nd and 3rd graders.  Mike Denatale, Recreation Commission chair, gave an update on the Haunted Fortress: as per the insurance, a few safety and repair issues are being addressed; had spoken with Antonio to confirm an early October opening, but definitely by the 2nd weekend of the month; there will be a meeting on Monday, Sept. 20th  but many more volunteers are needed.
Councilwoman Margaret Fallon stated that the CAC has been busy, working with the Planning Board, revitalizing the Whitlock Preserve and will have a table at Community Day.
Councilman Paul Coughlin had nothing to report.
Supervisor Burton reported that the Comprehensive Plan Review Committee was focusing on the County Planning’s recommendations next week, the week after they expect to consolidate their changes and then probably send the document to the Town Board for their review in October. We have been working on the Budget day and night, first workshop will be Sept. 20th and are planning on having a tax cut.  Surveys are out for a broadband study as we’re working with three other towns and are hoping for County funding.  The Recreation Fundraising Committee will meet again next week and will soon be doing community outreach.  And proud to announce that Taconic Distillery has won the best in the Hudson Valley.  Councilman Coughlin asked if we had any leverage with Cable, and Ms. Burton replied that our area towns were working on this matter and might get County grant money for broadband matters.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Mark D’Agostino, Ernest Rd. – had several comments against the Comprehensive Plan, that it was restrictive and intrusive regarding groundwater, short term rentals, cluster housing, and asked the Supervisor where she stood on it; and did not like that the previous administration was disparaged as many were thankful for the tax cut and asked how the Town had survived.  The Supervisor asked that while the CPRC was meeting, did he ever give them his comments, and he replied yes.  Ms. Burton added that the Comprehensive Plan was still being worked on and his concerns were premature as the committee was now reviewing the County’s comments.  Mr. D’Agostino asked again that
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it was important to have the Town Supervisor’s comments.  Councilman Pepe added that the chart on the wall to his right and the facts speak for themselves, with Councilwoman Weinberger saying that he knows what happened.  Supervisor Burton added that since he had exceeded his 2 minutes of speaking that he was welcome to stay for the entire meeting and speak again at the second Privilege of the floor.  Mr. D’Agostino stated that he did not get any answers.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept the agenda as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:
1. GAYLE BONTECOU – LAND DONATION: Mrs. Bontecou was scheduled to speak to the Board about donating parts of her property but was not present at this time.
2. PRESENTATION OF THE 2022 BUDGET: The Town Clerk presented the 2022 Tentative Budget to the Board at their workshop on Sept. 13th and will be the subject of several budget workshops, the first to be September 20th.
3. APPOINT JON BLOOMBERG TO THE EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE: After reading his resume and qualifications, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to appoint Jon Bloomberg to the Emergency Management Committee.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

4. RESOLUTION #9A -  TO RE-PURPOSE IDLE CAPITAL FUND RESERVES: Supervisor Burton read the following resolution:
Resolution #9A 2021 - TO RE PURPOSE IDLE CAPITAL FUND RESERVES

Whereas the Town of Stanford, through solid research and extensive research to verify the original intentions behind the creation of all cash accounts, by examining old resolutions and minutes, and
Whereas, after exhausting several means to identify unclear wording or purposing of these reserve funds,

Now therefore be it resolved that the Town Board of the Stanford Town Board hereby using best judgment, transfers the following cash funds into the following existing reserve accounts:

ACCOUNT FROM

   AMOUNT

          
TRANSFER TO ACCOUNT  

Capital Improvement

$232,931.00


Highway Vehicle Reserve 

#846223







#3011002

Capital Project


$  25,392.57


Building Reserve NYClass

#3900326






NY-01-0010-0006

Capital NYClass


$    4,843.95                               
Building Reserve NYClass
NY-01-0010-0002





NY-01-0010-0006

Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.

Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.       
Resolution #9A OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 14th day of September 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

5. BUDGET RESOLUTION #9B: The following 2021 Budget resolutions for both General and Highway Funds were read by Wendy Burton:
Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, as follows:

Budget Resolution # 9B
Whereas the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2021 General Fund and Highway Fund budget lines that will exceed the amount of fund available in these certain budget lines, and

Whereas, the General and Highway Funds have funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,
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Now therefore be it resolved that the Town of Stanford Town Board hereby amends and transfers from and to budget lines listed below for FY 2021:

ACCOUNT

DESCRIPTION
     
INCREASE

DECREASE

00-07-8030-40     Master Plan Consultant

+$10,500.00
00-01-1910-40     Unallocated Insurance 




-$ 10,500.00



             

01-04-5110-42     Culvert Pipes 


+1,216.85


 

01-04-5110-46      Gen Repair Engineering




-$   1,216.85
Total Funds:         


           
+$11,716.85                       -$ 11,716.86                 


Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes , Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.       

Resolution #9B OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 14th day of September 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
6. RESOLUTION #9C – TO ADOPT PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #1 OF 2021: A LOCAL LAW AUTHORIZING THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD TO PRESCRIBE BUDGETING PROCESS DEADLINES IN ADDITION TO THOSE SET FORTH IN NEW YORK TOWN LAW

Motion made by: Wendy Burton

Seconded by: Frank Pepe





At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 14th day of September, 2021, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order, and she, seconded by Councilperson Mary Weinberger, moved the following resolution, to enact the following local law, to be known as Local Law No. 1 of 2021, entitled “A local law requiring the Town’s budget for any fiscal year during which the Biennial Town Election is to be held to be adopted before the date of the Biennial Town election.” 
WHEREAS, the following Local Law was introduced as Proposed Local Law No. 1 of 2021, by Resolution No. 5E of 2021, adopted at a regular meeting of the Town Board held on May 13, 2021; and

WHEREAS, a properly noticed public hearing was held before the Town Board during the meeting on June 17, 2021, on Local Law No. 1 of 2021; and

WHEREAS, the enactment of this Local Law is a Type II Action pursuant to the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act, because it is routine agency administration and management pursuant to 6 N.Y.C.R.R. §617.5(c)(26), and therefore exempt from environmental review; and 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows:

Section 1.  Declaration of intent. The Town Board has determined that it is in the best interest of the Town and its residents to complete the Town’s annual budgeting process for any fiscal year during which the biennial Town election is to take place, including the adoption of that year’s final budget, prior to the occurrence of the biennial Town election.  The intent of the Town Board is not to amend the budget system set forth in Article 8 of the New York Town Law.  Rather, the intent of the Town Board is to require the completion the budget process and adoption of the final budget sooner than it would ordinarily be required to do under Article 8 of the New York Town Law, in those years in which the Town will be holding its Biennial Town Election.  

Section 2.  The Town Board of the Town of Stanford is hereby required to complete the Town’s annual budgeting process for any fiscal year during which the biennial Town election is to take place, including the adoption of that year’s final budget, prior to the date of the biennial Town election.  

Section 3.  The Town Board is hereby authorized to adopt a timetable for its budgeting process, for any fiscal year during which the biennial Town election is to take place, that is consistent with the deadline for completing the Town’s annual budgeting process set forth in this Local Law and with the timetable otherwise prescribed in Article 8 of the New York Town Law.
Section 4.  This local law shall take effect immediately upon filing with the New York Department of State.
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The foregoing resolution, #9C, was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:

Wendy Burton, Supervisor

___Yes________

Frank Pepe, Councilman

___Yes________

Mary Weinberger, Councilwoman
___Yes _______

Margaret Fallon, Councilwoman
___Yes________

Paul Coughlin, Councilman

___Yes________

DATED: 
Stanfordville, New York



September 14th, 2021                                   Ritamary Bell, TOWN CLERK
 7. RESOLUTION #9D – TOWN HALL MEMORIAL PARK: The following resolution, #9D of 2021, was offered by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, as follows:
TOWN OF STANFORD

RESOLUTION No. 9D

Town Hall Hill Memorial Park

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford acknowledges that a Civil War Monument has been at the bottom of Town Hall Hill since the late 1980s, and

WHEREAS, the Town Board would like to memorialize the extraordinary efforts made by the Stanford Volunteer Fire Company #1 to honor the fallen heroes and victims of the heinous attack on our country on September 11th, 2001, and

WHEREAS, the Town Board requests of the Stanford Fire Company No 1 that they permanently locate their NEVER FORGET sign at the base of the hill,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford renames Town Hall Hill as Town Hall Hill Memorial Park, and commissions a permanent sign to designate it as such.
Roll call vote as follows:

Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Frank Pepe – yes, 

Paul Coughlin – yes.
Resolution # 9D of 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 14th day of September. Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk.
8. RESOLUTION #9E – WHITLOCK TRANSFER: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Burton:           RESOLUTION #9E  OF 2021
TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM WHITLOCK ESTATE ACCOUNT NY CLASS

 NY 01-0010-0007 AND MOVE THE FUNDS TO THE GENERAL FUND #3900018

Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin

Whereas the Town of Stanford will have trails cleared in the Whitlock Preserve.

Whereas the NY Class Account 01-0010-0007 Whitlock Estate Account contains funds for this purpose.

Whereas the Town of Stanford will transfer funds from NY Class Account 00-0010-007 Whitlock Estate Account to the Millbrook General Fund Account 3900018.

Now therefore be it resolved, the Supervisor is authorized to complete the following budget modifications and transfer the funds from the Whitlock Estate Account to the General Fund.

 00-510    Estimated Revenue          +1320.00

 00-5031   Interfund Transfer           

 00-960                 Appropriations                             +1320.00

 00-06-7110-40    Park- Whitlock Estate Preserve    

Trust Agency Portion

10-090     Whitlock Estate    -1320.00

10-202     Cash                     

Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Frank Pepe – yes, Paul Coughlin – yes.

Resolution # 9E of 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 14th day of September. Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

8A. CORRECTION TO MARCH 2021 AND JUNE 2021 MINUTES: The fund transfers were left off from the Minutes as they were not noted as to what funds they were from
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and to.  From Resolution #3B of 2021, March 11th:






00-599 Appropriate Fund Balance        +9671.68 

00-960 Appropriations                          +9671.68

     
* 00-10-9950-90 Transfer to Capital Fund

From Agenda item #7, June 10th, 2021 Minutes:

Account       Description                                    Increase                         Decrease   

00-06-7550-40         Celebrations                                    +2,000.00

00-01-1940-40                                                                                                     - 2,000.00

(Budget modification correction to go with agenda item #7 passed at 6/10/21 board meeting as expenses cannot be directly charged to the contingency line.)

With these corrections incorporated into both the March 11, 2021 and the June 10, 2021 Minutes, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to approve as noted.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Frank Pepe – yes, Paul Coughlin – yes.

9. MULTI-YEAR FINANCIAL POLICY: As was first presented and read at the August 12th, 2021 meeting, a motion to approve the Town’s “Multi-Year Financial Policy” was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Wendy Burton.  Mr. Pepe added that although the Town had a 5-yr. plan in place, there had been no formal policy adopted, as recommended by the State Comptroller’s Office, and this practice is now a formal policy.
Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Frank Pepe – yes, Paul Coughlin – yes.

10. HAUNTED FORTRESS INSURANCE: The necessary insurance has been secured through Emery & Webb as “event insurance” in the amount of $864.  A motion to approve the payment of this policy was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Frank Pepe – yes, Paul Coughlin – yes.

11. ACCEPT THE RESIGNATION OF MATT AAROLD: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to accept the resignation of Matt Aarold from the Dot and Irv Burdick Park Committee, with thanks for his work on the committee.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Frank Pepe – yes, Paul Coughlin – yes.

12. MARIJUANA LEGISLATION – SET PUBLIC HEARING DATE FOR OCTOBER 4TH, 2021: The Town must deal with this new legislation by Dec. 31st to opt out of marijuana dispensaries and/or lounges.  Towns can opt out, then decide to allow, but if they opt in, they cannot change.  After discussion and a change to the original date, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to hold a public hearing on this matter on October 4th, 2021 at the Cold Spring School, 358 Homan Road at 7:00pm.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

13. DATE CHANGES FOR OCTOBER MEETINGS: As a reminder, the October meetings will be as follows: Tuesday, October 12th-Workshop, and Wednesday, October 13th- Town Board Meeting, both at 7pm.

14. APPOINT SPECIAL PROSECUTOR: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to appoint William McGoldrick as the Special Prosecutor, as recommended by the Town Court.  He was a former NYS Trooper and has a law practice since 1982 to the present and has submitted the necessary insurance paperwork as well as being approved by the County District Attorney’s office.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Frank Pepe – yes, Paul Coughlin – yes.

15. APPROVAL OF SEPTEMBER ABSTRACTS: The Abstract of Claims #9 for September 2021 were approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, as follows: Abstract #9:
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General Fund – ck.#s 6078-6123, in the amount of $57,106.60
Highway Fund – ck.#s 3944-3958 in the amount of  $41,145.06
Bangall Light – ck.#s 3042-3043 in the amount of $1,728.43
Escrow Fund – ck. #1006 in the amount of $2,369.36
Total for Abstract #9 of 2021:  $102,348.45


Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 

16. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the August 9th, 2021 Special Meeting and the August 12th, 2021 Town Board meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.

17. SUPERVISOR’S SEPTEMBER FINANCIAL REPORTS: Supervisor Burton 
Presented to the Board her two payroll verifications to the Board as well as the bank reconciliations.  She added that 74% of the anticipated revenue had been received, 75% of sales tax and 45% mortgage tax with a Dec. payment expected; Cablevision fees are lagging, and the Building Dept., at 66%, has slowed a bit but C.O. fees are above.  The Court is at 73% of what they expected.  Expenditures show about 66% used with 33% left but budget modifications will be needed for attorney fees and Rec. as well as the bookkeeper and NYS Retirement.  A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept the Supervisor’s bank reconciliations, two payroll verifications and the Supervisor’s forecast.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  no one addressed the Board but Supervisor Burton apologized to the high schoolers that were in attendance for such a “dry” meeting.

With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 8:00 PM was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

____________________________
Ritamary Bell 
Town Clerk
